
James 1 
King James Version (KJV)        

 
Written in 45 AD   
(James was half brother to Jesus, Son of Joseph and Mary 
  James = Jacob, in the Hebrew)  

1 James, a servant of God and of the Lord Jesus Christ, to the twelve 
tribes which are scattered abroad, greeting.  

(The 10 northern tribes were scattered after their capture by the 
Assyrians <200 BC>. They settled Europe and later, the Americas. 200 
years later <400 BC>, Judah and Benjamin were taken by Babylon 
and also scattered abroad in Europe)  

2 My brethren, count it all joy when ye fall into divers temptations; (Be 
happy when you overcome temptation)  

3 Knowing this, that the trying of your faith worketh patience. 
(Overcoming temptation strengthens your faith and your patience. 
Don’t try to rush God’s plan as Judas Iscariot did. God’s plan will 
unfold in His timeframe, not ours)  

4 But let patience have her perfect work, that ye may be perfect and 
entire, wanting nothing. (perfect= mature – better translation)  

5 If any of you lack wisdom, let him ask of God, that giveth to all men 
liberally, and upbraideth not; and it shall be given him. (When you 
have trouble, ask God for help. HE gives it freely to all who ask) see 
Proverbs-1:7  

6 But let him ask in faith, nothing wavering. For he that wavereth is like 
a wave of the sea driven with the wind and tossed. (wavereth = 
doubts) (First he believes this doctrine, and then changes direction 
when he hears a different doctrine and believes that one)  

7 For let not that man think that he shall receive any thing of the Lord. 
(A doubting person will not receive any strength from God) 

8 A double minded man is unstable in all his ways. (You cannot have 
two masters. You either follow one or the other. Example – you either 
follow the ways of God’s Word, or you follow the ways of the world)  



9 Let the brother of low degree rejoice in that he is exalted: (Let him 
give thanks and glory to God when God gives him wisdom and raises 
him up)  

10 But the rich, in that he is made low: because as the flower of the 
grass he shall pass away. (The rich die just like the poor. Their worldly 
riches will amount to nothing when they die. If they have spent their 
entire life accumulating worldly riches, and no time accumulating 
heavenly works, then they will die with nothing to show for their life)  

(It’s good to be blessed by God and become wealthy, the honest way; 
provided you also do heavenly works in your life to show yourself 
approved by God. It’s not one or the other. You don’t have to be poor 
to go to heaven)  

11 For the sun is no sooner risen with a burning heat, but it withereth 
the grass, and the flower thereof falleth, and the grace of the fashion 
of it perisheth: so also shall the rich man fade away in his ways. (The 
flesh life is short in comparison to the spiritual life)  

12 Blessed is the man that endureth temptation: for when he is tried, 
he shall receive the crown of life, which the Lord hath promised to 
them that love him. (We are all tempted in life; especially the rich. 
Blessed are we if we resist temptation and follow God’s Word)  

13 Let no man say when he is tempted, I am tempted of God: for God 
cannot be tempted with evil, neither tempteth he any man:            
(God does not tempt anyone. The devil, through the ways of the 
world, tempts people; just as Satan tempted Jesus in the desert)  

Jeremiah-23:33-39 (Never blame God for temptation or you will be 
accountable for it. The devil and the world do the tempting. If you’re 
going to set blame at all, make sure you blame the right ones)  

14 But every man is tempted, when he is drawn away of his own lust, 
and enticed. (Jesus showed us how to resist temptation in the desert. 
HE put Satan in his place and told him to get lost) see 1Corinthians-
10:13 

15 Then when lust hath conceived, it bringeth forth sin: and sin, when it 
is finished, bringeth forth death. (Lust leads to sin, which leads to 
spiritual death)  



16 Do not err, my beloved brethren. (We all make mistakes. When you 
do, repent. Get right with God, and HE will forgive you and bless you)  

17 Every good gift and every perfect gift is from above, and cometh 
down from the Father of lights, with whom is no variableness, neither 
shadow of turning. (All gifts come from God. HE never wavers or 
changes) (Charisma means gift)  

18 Of his own will begat he us with the word of truth, that we should be 
a kind of firstfruits of his creatures. (We are here in the flesh to serve 
God by helping other people who need it. Teaching the Word of God; 
living a good life as an example to others; and not putting up with the 
corrupt ways of the world) 

Example (We know that abortion is murder. Don’t tolerate it because it 
is politically correct. Speak up against it and vote against it. It will 
make you unpopular with the world, but God will approve you. 
Recognize sexual perversion for what it is and stay away from it. Do 
not follow preachers and churches who teach traditions of men instead 
of the Word of God) 

19 Wherefore, my beloved brethren, let every man be swift to hear, 
slow to speak, slow to wrath: (Hear all; think before you speak; be 
slow to anger; be patient with other people – all good advice)  

20 For the wrath of man worketh not the righteousness of God. (When 
we get angry, we stop thinking clearly. God wants us to help others 
and lift them spiritually. Angry people end up doing just the opposite)  

21 Wherefore lay apart all filthiness and superfluity of naughtiness, and 
receive with meekness the engrafted word, which is able to save your 
souls. (Stay away from the filth of the world. Take in God’s Word, 
gratefully, and make it a part of you; like a plant is changed by the 
grafted branch)  

22 But be ye doers of the word, and not hearers only, deceiving your 
own selves. (God wants our help to spread the Word to other people 
who need to hear it and save their souls)  

23 For if any be a hearer of the word, and not a doer, he is like unto a 
man beholding his natural face in a glass: (Looking and preaching into 
a mirror does not help anyone else)  



24 For he beholdeth himself, and goeth his way, and straightway 
forgetteth what manner of man he was. (The one in the mirror is just 
a reflection, it was never real)  

25 But whoso looketh into the perfect law of liberty, and continueth 
therein, he being not a forgetful hearer, but a doer of the work, this 
man shall be blessed in his deed. (A Christian can be a teacher by 
example to others)  

26 If any man among you seem to be religious, and bridleth not his 
tongue, but deceiveth his own heart, this man's religion is vain. (So 
called Christians who act piusly in church and at home; but not so 
much after they leave the service, are just deceiving themselves. They 
are serving no purpose for God. Christianity is following the Word in 
church and in the world)  

27 Pure religion and undefiled before God and the Father is this, To visit 
the fatherless and widows in their affliction, and to keep himself 
unspotted from the world. (Keep, do and teach the 10 
commandments. Teach others the rue Word of God. Most people today 
have been sitting in pews, listening to sermons written by preachers, 
who never get around to teaching the Bible. Help others who need 
help physically if you can, but most of all, spiritually)  

 


